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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 25, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte  

 Ron Bohigian, Alternate 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Ryan Rogers, Alternate 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6340A, Application of Elks Lodge #1669 for a 

special exception to allow patio liquor under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The 

SKLE Holding Corp in a CB zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  My name is Cynthia Voorhees.  My address is 35 

Windsor Way in Southington. 

 I’m here on behalf of the Elks Lodge.  We would like to be able 

to have alcoholic drinks on our enclosed patio.  There would be no 

service.  It would just be that we would be able to have – go into our 

lounge and take our cocktails outside on our patio. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Do you have the hours of operation and things 

like that? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  I can get them for you. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is this for members only? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Members only, yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s what? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It’s for members only. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Members only.    

 But our hours are Monday thru Thursday four to nine.  Friday it’s 

four to eleven.  And, Saturday it’s four to ten.  Sunday it is four to 

eight. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: It’s probably also to be used as a smoking area? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Yes.  Exactly. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Because there’s no smoking inside. 
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 MS. VOORHEES:  No smoking inside, right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Looks like there’s a fence all the way around it. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Yes, there is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, is this basically the same layout that we 

approved last year?  

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, the last approval I see on record was 

for 2008, thru 2008. 

 So, the only thing I noted different were the hours.  She stated.  

They were previously a little bit different. 

 But, the patio is enclosed now.   There is a plan for the 

proposed patio --- it is actually there --- is enclosed now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But this doesn’t --- it seems like this was for the 

Apple Harvest Festival.  The previous one.  The other --- the 

application today is not limited to one week.  It’s – 

 MS. VOORHEES: Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, it is a different application in that regard. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Which appeal do you have in front of you? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I have 5580. 

 THE CHAIR:  Fifty-five eighty. 

 And, that was approved, I thought, last year. 

 No, August 28
th
, 2007. 

 But we did have one last year.  I know they came before us last 

year.  Again, for the Apple Harvest Festival. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We probably approved it last year and said it would 

be renewed annually if they were in compliance.   

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But that is not why they are before us with this. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This is for exclusive use of the patio.  

Sometimes, I think, they had a tent set up.  And, that was likely what 

the previous one was you remember because its part of the Apple 

Harvest.  It coincided with it.  But that one could be signed off 
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locally as opposed to the special exception for this one because it is 

for a specific event. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, this would be for the patio?  Alcohol. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Will this be being used during the Apple Festival? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Um, well, it is there.  So, yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is all year round, right?  You’re asking for?   

The hours are reasonable. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Yes.   Well, um, it is for good weather use, I 

guess.  So, you know.  It is our smoking area all year.  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, there’ll be no music or entertainment? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Oh, no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or amplification or loudspeakers. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Since this is for members use only, do we have to 

worry about original containers, cups or is it just something –- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think we put that in. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yes? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They have guests there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Members and guests. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m just trying to look at the --- I’m looking at the 

layout and I’m trying to just ---  

 MR. BOHIGIAN: The parking lot is in the back where the gate is. 

 MR. GWOREK: Yah.  So, you come in the parking lot and then it is 

to the left of the building if you are looking at the building.  The 

back door, right to the left of it. 

 THE CHAIR:  In the back.  

 But I assume this wouldn’t be for the Apple Harvest Festival 

because they normally would have it in the --- 
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 MR. GWOREK:  In the front. 

 THE CHAIR:  But that is not --- that would be a different 

application, entirely. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yah, but they --- they --- there are people that go 

in to that major room and go out that way. 

 The majority of the use is going to be during the year and not 

for the Apple Festival. 

 They have certain events and things like that that people are 

probably going to want to go out and have a cigarette.  That’s pretty 

much what it is for.  You know. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, it is no different than any of the others 

that we’ve done.  We’ve got the same stipulations. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6330A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone. 

     

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  Good evening.  Denise Rivera, 38 Jeannette 

Court, Plantsville, 06479. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   You’ve been here a couple of times already. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, I have. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. RIVERA:  My apologies for my crazy entrance coming in but the 

floor was very slippery so I don’t know if you saw me fly right by. 

 (Chuckles) 

 But I am still standing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Take a deep breath and go ahead. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay.   I just came from work, somtum, I just wanted 

to give you a head’s up of where I stand right now with everything 

that I have going on. 

 I have already taken my restaurant license test.  I should have 

the results.  I believe I did well with it, but I will find that out 

this week. 

 I’m working with Amy from the health department in renovating the 

kitchen to get it up to date.  I’ve already sent her over all the 

equipment that I will be using.   

 I’ve sent in some prints to the inspectors, zoning, you know, 

fire department, as well. 

 Basically, we are just waiting for some approvals on the kitchen 

renovations.    

 Indium, I also have a letter that sent to you from Little 

Rascal’s, one of the owners, just in support of the business.  Just to 

ensure that they’re okay with it.  That doesn’t mean I am going to be 
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approved but um, they did mention their hours of operation don’t co-

exist at all with mine because Titanium is only run on the weekends. 

 And, that’s basically everything up to date right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Do you want to read that letter into the 

record, please? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Sure.  The letter is dated September 12, 2018.  To 

Titanium Theater/Event Hall.  Denise Rivera, 447 North Main Street, 

Southington, CT   06489. 

 “My name is Chris Russo and I am part owner of My Little Rascals 

Daycare located at 445 North Main Street in the same plaza as Titanium 

Theater/Event Hall. 

 My Little Rascal hours of operations are 7:00 am to 6:00 pm.   

 With Denise Rivera operating her business next door, having a 

liquor license would have no effect on my daycare since the daycare is 

closed when her event hall is open at the night. 

 We look forward to leasing from her for years to come. 

 If you have any further questions, please feel free to contact 

me. 

 Sincerely, Chris Russo, My Little Rascals Daycare, 860-276-

0123.”. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 Okay. Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you intending to open this as a restaurant? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  The restaurant, when I advertise, it’s an event 

hall. We’re still going to do catering.  Caterers can use our kitchen 

to warm up food.   

 I would like to use it to do smaller scale things, warming up 

maybe some appetizers, making cookies, little light sandwiches, but I 

will not using it to be cooking up dinners and having menus and stuff 

like that.  That’s not my goal. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what are the hours that you teach whatever it 

is over there, dancing or --- what are your hours? 

 MS. RIVERA:  So, the dance studio hours are Monday thru Thursday.  

And, I don’t have any dance classes on Friday evening.   And, um, 

there’s one class on a Saturday morning, ten to ten-thirty.   

 But, I don’t have --- the Titanium is not open during the days 

like that, early. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  How about the regular classes now? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Just Monday thru Thursday, after 5:00 pm.  And, we 

are usually closed by 930 the very latest. 

 THE CHAIR: So, the hours of operation then is Monday thru 

Thursday.   

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  What time? 

 MS. RIVERA:  From about 5:00 to about 9:30 at night.  Most nights 

we are out of there by 7:00.  We are only there until 9:30 on Thursday 

night. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, the daycare center, you said, is closed at 

6:00? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, they close at 6:00 pm. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But this, yours starts at 5:00?  Is that what you 

are saying? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, for the dance studio.   Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have young people there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Is the dance studio part of this application for 

the liquor use? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Will you be serving during the same times? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Absolutely not.  No. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess I am trying to get an understanding of, you 

know, you have a lot going on in this building.  You have a dance 

studio which you run Monday thru Thursday and Saturday morning. 

 Um, what else do you run in there that would need the food and 

the liquor.  What else are you going to run and what are those hours?   

If this is the dance studio. 

 MS. RIVERA:  The only thing --- the only time I will run the --- 

any kind of --- anything in the kitchen, restaurant or alcohol, would 

be Friday evenings, Saturday evenings, or a Sunday party if somebody, 

you know, wanted use of the facilities. 
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 But Monday thru Thursday we don’t rent out Titanium.  I 

physically can’t because I am there every day and I run the whole 

show.  So, I would not have a party on the same day I am teaching 

dance classes. 

 Because I run everything. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is this the address that Green Leaf or --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you speak up into the mike? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is this the same address that Green Leaf or Green 

something had a catering truck? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  They were out front.  He is not a caterer.  He 

is no longer catering out front any more.  He wasn’t doing that well, 

but he is still docked at the back of my building.  As part of the 

approval when he was out front only because he still uses it for my 

electricity to keep his refrigerators cold.  But other than that, he 

goes and caters and he’ll take the truck out and at night time he 

docks for the night.  That’s it. 

 If you remember, Tim, wanted to do the hot dogs and he did get 

approved. He can’t do that yet anyway until I get my kitchen, my prep 

sink in, for him to wash his utensils. 

 So, it is kind of like we are waiting to work together, if 

everything could work out. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, you have got several businesses there running 

out of that building. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, it is my understanding, and please correct me 

if I am wrong, is that all the other businesses that have nothing to 

do with alcohol never overlap the time when you are offering alcohol? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You can’t control that. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yah.  I mean, I don’t believe so. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Your dance studio and all the other things? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right.  I mean if somebody goes into their business, 

I mean, there shouldn’t --- like the Harvest Medical Building, he is 

closed during the day, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re talking --- you are not talking Harvest 

Medical. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The ones that you have. 

 MS. RIVERA: Correct. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – 9/25/2018 

10 
 

 MR. PUGLIESE: So that would be the dance studio and the Titanium 

Hall.  I guess.  Is that where the dances take place? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  Dance is on a whole separate side of the 

building. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Separate side.  All right. 

 So, the area that you would be looking at for us to give you 

approval for alcohol service --- would there be anything else going on 

there at the same time? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Okay. 

 MS. RIVERA:  The studio is closed.  Nothing.  The daycare center 

is closed. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But it doesn’t change the fact that there are 

children in that building. 

 You still have children going in there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you want to have alcohol in the same building 

on the property. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct.  I mean there are lots of facilities that 

sell alcohol.  You go to Chili’s down the street, they have alcohol. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m talking about this application. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I mean, I know that it would be very well maintained 

and supervised.  I mean, for the fact that they’re not even in there, 

at all. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are talking about something different.  You 

have a school here.  Of children.  This is completely different. 

 MS. RIVERA:  When you say a school of children, who are you 

referring to? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have a dance studio here.  Dance class. 

 MS. RIVERA:  So, if I close my business, will you allow me to 

open up Titanium --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m not saying anything.   

 MS. RIVERA:  I’m just trying to see what --- because it is not 

open at the same time.  Would it make a difference if we were across 

the street?  I’m just --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  There’s no guarantees. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, where I get stuck is you made an application 

under 4-03.32.  It says: 

 “The zoning board of appeals may after public hearing and in the 

provision of Section 9, grant a special exception for the following 

uses: 

 - Any building or use allowed by special exception in the CB 

zone, Section 4-01.32. 

 When I go to 4-01.32, it talks about (a) restaurants and taverns 

including entertainment sale of alcoholic beverages in accordance with 

the provision of Section 11-04. 

 You just stated it is not a restaurant. 

 (B) Package stores in accordance with the provisions of Section 

11-04.  And, it is not a package store. 

 ( C) The sale or exchange of beer, ale of liquor for consumption 

off premises when part of a bona fide grocery store or drugstore.  

And, it is not a grocery store or a drug store. 

 (D) Conversion of an existing dwelling to a multi-family use.  

And, it is not that. 

 (E ) The use of any premises for the sale or display of new or 

used vehicles.  And, it is not that. 

 So, the application doesn’t fit into any of the things that we 

can grant a special exception for. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, technically, it is a restaurant.  I am getting 

my restaurant license and once I get that --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But, to quote you on July 24
th
, you said: 

 “I am not open to the public where people can come in off the 

street nor do I want that.  This is just private, really good parties, 

that you know, fun.  People want to have a couple of drinks.  I want 

to be able to do it right.  I want to be able to have my license to 

provide that because, to be honest, I’m losing revenue.”. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Nope.  Let me just clarify what my words were. That 

was in response to a question to me if I was to open up every weekend 

for a club.  I said, no, I am not that type of venue.  I’m not a club.  

I’m a private venue.  It is a beautiful venue.  We do weddings and 

upscale events.  

 I don’t have my restaurant license right now. So, of course, I’m 

not going to advertise, you know, come get sandwiches.  I am going to 

advertise for people to come and book a hall.  
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 Then, if they want food, we can definitely be able to supply that 

because we are a restaurant.  We would be able to warm up food and 

have caterers come in and use the facility, as well. 

 If I don’t hire someone personally myself to run the kitchen, I 

can definitely hire somebody in the community who I’ve worked with 

before.  They come in and they can use my facilities because I’m 

licensed and they can be in my kitchen.  And, we are serving food 

which goes together with alcohol which people like to see so that we 

are actually feeding them so they’re not just drinking alcohol. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Where you do plan on storing the alcohol when off 

hours? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I would only need a little bit of storing space 

because I am not open all week. 

 But underneath the counter where it is, I have plenty of storage 

space for some beers and some wines.  I’m just going to be a low scale 

venue basically ordering upon request. 

 You know, if I have a wedding and know what they want and I can 

order upon request. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Can you just come up here please and show me based 

on the map that we have --- this whole area to the right is the dance, 

correct?  Or where do you have your classes? 

 MS. RIVERA:  This has been a little updated. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  

 MS. RIVERA:  This (indicating) is now for Zumba.  They take up 

the whole area right here. 

 My classes are right in here (indicating). 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  And, this is Titanium.  All the way to the 

left. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Um, yah. 

 MR. GWOREK: And, then the kitchen is over here (indicating). 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What access --- how do you get into Titanium?  Is 

there a door --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  From the front. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Do we have an updated floor plan so we can all look 

at what we are talking about? 

 (Undertone discussion) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, can this area be locked off per the 

Commissioner’s concerns that there is alcohol in the same building as 

the dance studio or daycare?  Can the alcohol be separated? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Sure.  The kitchen can close and lock.  But also, if 

I had to put a door in the hallway, that is not a problem, at all. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  All right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is this the updated? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, this is the updated one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can we take a look at that.  We don’t have an updated 

one. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   Some of the things like the (inaudible) stuff, I 

understand.  So, you are not going to have kegs or anything like that? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it is not permanent like somebody can sneak 

in, you know, what I mean. 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  And, it is --- I am my personal police officer 

at the place.  Trust me, very simple and --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, everything would be served from the container 

or liquor bottle or something like that. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Anniversary parties?  Something of that nature? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When the alcohol is not being served, if you have 

extra for a party or whatever, can you provide a storage area that is 

lockable? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand the kitchen can be locked.  But there 

is always the possibility, as you said --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  I understand. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  --- hot dog vendor may want to use the sink. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – 9/25/2018 

14 
 

 MS. RIVERA: Yes, I can --- there is a closet right next to the 

kitchen and I can certain rearrange --- it is a pretty good-sized 

closet.  I can just have that locked so nobody will be able to get 

into it. 

 I have it locked now because I am afraid somebody might steal my 

chairs.   So ---- 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I didn’t see, but I didn’t look at it, you have 

like a bar thing set up for people to come up? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, there is a window cut out about six feet wide 

and four feet high. It would be more like a service station.  When 

caterers would come, they’d actually put the food up there --- the 

extra food, so it’s not sitting on the floor in the room.  And, then 

they hold it there for like a second serving to bring in when they ran 

out of food. 

 (Inaudible name), I am not sure if you are familiar with him.  He 

just did a wedding for us.  He brings in all his own food.  Then he 

packs it all up and he leaves.   

 Sometimes he puts his food in my kitchen just to keep it clean 

and out of, you know --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it would be a service bar and everything --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s not going to be like liquor bottle up on a 

shelf --- 

 MS. RIVERA:  No. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Like that kind of thing. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  I am glad that you said that because there’s a 

lot of times when we’re not --- it’s not going to really be a bar.  

It’s just there to be able to serve people that want to have a 

wedding. And, it just looks more professional. 

 I’ve had several people ask me, you know, could we have an open 

bar package with our wedding.  And, I don’t have a bar.  It is bring 

your own. 

 And, again, I mentioned before it is a bummer because they don’t 

want to bring in all this alcohol.   It’s a lot even if it’s a little.  

About 50 people trying to get wine and --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Who will be serving these people? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Oh, bartenders.  Licensed bartenders. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Through you? 

 MS. RIVERA: Yes.  I would hire them in. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  To cover all the bases, Dave, I am asking you the 

question:  Is there an option that we could put – obviously, approve 

it.  And, we could put some stipulations on to it.  And, I don’t know 

what they are. 

 Can we, can we put this for one year.  And, put it in the 

stipulations that we’ll review it and if there are no complaints --- 

because I am concerned --- this is --- it seems very convoluted with 

regards to is it a restaurant, is it not a restaurant, according to 

what Commissioner O’Keefe has said. 

 And, the way the layout of the building is, even with the new 

layout, I mean, it’s hard for me to read but it seems to me that the 

dance part is right, I mean, most of the --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is no seating in the plan. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. That negates the point of your restaurant. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MS. RIVERA:  What do you mean “seating”? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, typically with a restaurant you have tables, 

you have a layout.  You know, that would ---- typically what you see 

in a restaurant where people come in and we put stipulations on it 

saying if there’s any change to the floor plan you have to come back 

to or by the zoning enforcement officer you have to come back to us, 

that kind of thing. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, we have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  This is sort of a hybrid restaurant type thing. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Just let me explain.  Sometimes we have six-foot 

tables, we have round tables we take out for events.  And, then they 

are all set up in the rooms, tables and chairs. 

 And, then, after that, the next day we might have a Jack & Jill 

where they don’t really want all the tables and chairs.  A lot of them 

are standing up casually talking.  So, the tables and chairs come 

down. 

 Or they want more of a dance floor so the tables and chairs are 

able to be broken down. 

 So, I couldn’t really give a plan because it is not definite.  

But if you want me to give you a sample of what it would look like, if 
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you wanted to visit my page on Facebook, the Titanium page, there are 

tons of photos that shows you beautiful designs of the layout with 

tables and chairs with people eating at them with the buffet off to 

the side. 

 So, it’s tricky.  I know what you’re saying and with all respect 

I do.  But I feel if I get my restaurant license I am considered a 

restaurant for that reason so that I am able to supply the food. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, a restaurant license doesn’t make you a 

restaurant. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What are the other venues in town that do parties 

and catering, without mentioning names, what are they actually 

classified as? 

 (Pause) 

 You know where you have weddings and –-  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Places of assembly, that type of thing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, that kind of fits this more than what was 

actually put in because it is going to be used in that nature.  Like 

the Knights of Columbus and Redman Hall and --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But Knights of Columbus fits under a different 

exception under 11-04 because they are considered a club. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s what she is trying to get like a catering 

hall. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But she is not a private club.  Private membership. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, I’m just saying that not all of them are. 

 Let’s use the place on Mulberry Street.  I mean, what is that 

actually called?  Is that a --- it is not a restaurant. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That came in under a golf course, believe it or 

not, way back in the 60’s.  So, they had a golf course license for the 

alcohol. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  There have been enough of them around town.  I 

think that is what --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I am saying.  This is like a hybrid-type 

situation.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, again, I’d be more inclined to approve it but I 

still have the concern about the kids.  You know, you’ve still got the 

daycare attached to that same building. 
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 And, if, maybe we could work around with the stipulations and say 

that you know, absolutely nothing happens in that building between 

Monday and Friday between whatever --- up to 6:00 at night when the 

daycare is in session. 

 Or we go further in saying that if any event at the daycare, 

there can be no liquor served. 

 I don’t know.  I am just throwing stuff out here.  Because it is 

a hybrid situation. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just to answer your previous 

question about the conditions. 

 I think through the state it is --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Please talk into the Mike, Dave. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is a little bit separate for what they call it, 

they classify it.  I think they even had some questions about it. 

 But just like the previous one we had, we saw the special 

exception was good for a year but the patio there if there are not 

issues. 

 So, I think what you can do in this case, it would have to 

coincide with what the state permit says.  We have to attach the 

approval letter saying it’s good for one year to the signature page 

that I put on so they know that locally it’s only good for a year even 

though they may consider it an open permit. 

 You know, they would probably defer to us locally if we an issue 

about it.  We attach them anyways when we sign off.  It requires a 

signature page.  We check if there is any entertainment or conditions 

with it. 

 So again, there is still another extension period open for this 

if it comes to that if there are any other questions that I can’t 

answer right now or if there are any questions you might have 

answered.  But it is open for another thirty-day extension if need be. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: I have one question please. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: If you don’t mind? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   If we put an --- a restriction on the time as the 

Chair is talking would that cause an undue hardship about the liquor 

license?  Would she have to then reapply in a year for the liquor 

license? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  No, I think, as I said before, if the state gives 

a blanket approval, locally she would just come back to us to 

supplement what is there for the state approval. 

 And, I can certainly get that answer if you want by the next 

hearing from them. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No. I just don’t want to create a big mess here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I would like to. First ---  

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you state your name and your address for 

the record, please? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Anything you show them, you have to email back for 

the record. 

 MR. DONOVAN:  Hi.  My name is Rick Donovan and I live at 24 White 

Deer Path in Plantsville. 

 I was here at Denise’s last hearing. 

 And, I just wanted to say, I’ve been with Denise for over twelve 

years.  Been with her through this whole journey at this particular 

location.  Seen her working on it.  And, the whole concept of the 

Titanium Event Hall as part of her entire building. 

 I know where she is going with it.  I understand what she is 

doing with it. I understand her plan. 

 She, as of right now, she’s kind of right on plan for her 

particular dream to make that an event hall. 

 I just wanted to make sure that everybody understands that --- 

what she actually has.  The kind of place where somebody who is 

looking for a hall, calls her, and they basically start with the empty 

room that has you know, the DJ, the lights and everything that are all 

set up. 

 But then it is ala carte.  How many tables do you want?  What 

kind of tables?  Is it a wedding, a baby shower or a Sweet 16? 
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 And, the whole room is built every single time around each 

individual event.   

 Kind of to answer your question before, it’s true, it is not a 

restaurant setting where it’s table, table, table and the    room 

stays as it is all day, every day.   

 Every event is different. 

 I think she is doing what she is being asked to do.  So far, what 

she did have in there as the kitchen area has been totally gutted.  

She’s working with the people in the health department.  She has 

looked at and ordered equipment already that it would take to have her 

size kitchen that she would need.  And, everything would be totally up 

to code. 

 Again, I’m sure somewhere along the line everybody has gone to 

some event somewhere or maybe even had an event somewhere and 

understands the whole --- you sit down with the owner of the event 

hall and you talk with her.  You want to have an event.  Every event 

is different. 

 At Aqua Turf, you tell them what it is that you want.  I just 

went to the Apple Harvest Gala the other night.   

 How many tables do you need?  Do you need a head table?  Do you 

need this or that?  Are you going to raffle?  You need a table for 

raffles.  Do you want linens.  Do you want the chairs to have linens? 

Every event is different. 

 That’s what she is looking to do there.  And, she’s literally put 

out the money that it takes to make it all happen.    

 And, she’s at that stage now where the two pieces left are to be 

able to work with a caterer or even herself if it is hors d’oeuvres, 

whatever.  So, the kitchen will facilitate the restaurant license.  

 And, the other half is to be able to provide liquor and/or a 

bartender to distribute the liquor again, for these events.   

 It might be a 60
th
 birthday party.  You don’t want to have to 

bring in all that liquor and carry it out.  She can provide it. She 

can also have her people serve it.  It’s just completing the package 

to offer up a full event. 

 So, that’s all I wanted to say. 

 But again, I guess to make it easier, I will go with what Denise 

said then if you go up and look at Titanium.com you’ll see pictures of 

weddings, Sweet 16’s, everything.  

 And, if you do look at the pictures, you will be very amazed at 

what the building looks like inside.  She’s done an awful lot of work. 
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 That’s it. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Dave, did you have a comment? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just wanted to add that if there were any 

structural changes, Mr. Chairman, to the interior of the building, as 

a condition, I would want to make sure beforehand that fire and 

building are okay with those changes if that is going to factor into 

the decision if that is acceptable. 

 There is, like I said, time on the application.  It’s completely 

up to you if you consider that.  I just wanted to put it out there in 

case you add a door somewhere.  It may have some access issues. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone else speaking in favor? 

 Yes, sir. 

 MR. SECONDO:  Good evening, gentlemen.  I’m Art Secondo, 1048 

South Main Street in Plantsville. 

 I first met Denise when my granddaughter had her 16
th
 birthday 

party.  I was really impressed at how hard this woman works. 

 I was the Chamber President for 12 years and I met a lot of 

owners, restaurant owners who were people that didn’t really know how 

to run their business.  And, of course, I had to compliment them and 

be nice when they had the Grand Opening and I knew they wouldn’t be 

there long.  That’s not the case with this young lady.  

 I’ve done bar consulting, restaurant consulting.  Last week I 

wrote a lengthy column about the responsibility of people serving 

alcohol. 

 I will be working with Denise. She’s hired me to be a consultant.  

And, I’ve done consulting for several restaurants and I’m very pleased 

to be able to help her. 

 I understand what she’s facing.  She’s not really a restaurant. 

She’s a very tiny catering hall.  She needs this for survival.  This 

woman, by herself, has worked very diligently to be one heck of an 

instructor for children dancing.  And, this is a new venue which I 

think people would appreciate. 

 I know the night we had this 16
th
 party for my granddaughter, we 

had about 50 to 60 people there. It was a good time. It isn’t like 

everybody has to drink, but it is a venue that people enjoy when they 

go out. 
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 Denise is very responsible.  And, ladies and gentlemen, if you 

know me and my past, I have 14 years running a night club restaurant.  

I come from a restaurant family and I know she’s going to really be 

interested in what I have to do and what I am going to be helping her 

with. 

 So, if it helps, I just want you to know that I will be her 

shadow when it comes to bringing the liquor industry into that 

business. 

 That’s it, gentlemen.   

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6331A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma, LLC in a B zone. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, if you’d like to include testimony 

into this one, as well.  You can state that for the record.  We’ll put 

that forward, if you choose. 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that, I’m sorry.  I didn’t get that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Since it is the same location and a very similar 

use, if you want to, just for the record, add the testimony from Item 

A to Item B. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Move to incorporate by reference the presentation 

made for Item A. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Did you want to close that one, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  We’ll close that one. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’ll make a motion to close it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chair, we haven’t discussed the specifics.  I’d 

like to. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Go ahead. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I presume that if the previous one, #6330A, doesn’t 

pass then #6331A becomes moot.  

 But if #6330A did pass, then there would be conditions on any 

patio service which would include hours of operation.  We’d need to 

know what those were. 

 Alcoholic beverages would have to be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 No music or entertainment. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers. 
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 So, we need the applicant at least to state the hours of 

operation specifically so we would know what to put in the motion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   We’ll bring the applicant back. 

 Would you please come forward and just give us the hours of 

operation so if we do approve #6330, um, and #6331 will need certain 

stipulations? 

 So, if you’ll just tell us the hours of operation? 

 MS. RIVERA:  For Titanium?  For the event hall?   

 THE CHAIR:  No. For the patio. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Oh, for the patio? 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MS. RIVERA:  The patio would probably be – I want to say between 

9:00 and 12:00 pm.  I don’t like liquor --- I wouldn’t like liquor 

outside after that.  Even people that bring their own, I tell them to 

start cleaning it up at midnight. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What days? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Friday and Saturday.  Very rare do I ever have a 

party on a Sunday.  The only time that would happen is if there’s a 

holiday the next day and I may be booked three on a Sunday night.  It 

usually doesn’t happen because people work the next day. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, would you be serving inside from 9:00 to 

12:00? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I’m sorry. What did you say? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be serving food from 9:00 to 12:00 

inside? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes.  Usually the food is out night on the burners. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, you would not be doing anything Monday, 

Tuesday, Wednesday or Thursday? 

 MS. RIVERA:  No.  We don’t book the event hall Monday thru 

Thursday. 

 MR. GWOREK:  According to the drawing, we have seven round tables 

and 28 seats? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you have this drawing? 
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 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 Now, if we look at the drawing, and we looked at the large 

drawing we had, it seems like the restaurant part of it, the kitchen 

and stuff, is on the right-hand side if you are looking at the 

drawing.  It’s over on the right-hand side.  Over here, correct? 

 MR. GWOREK:  No.   The kitchen is at the bottom left. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because all the ---- where is the large --- 

 (Pause) 

 MS. RIVERA:  Would you like me to come up and show you where the 

hallway is? 

 (Undertone comments at the bench.) 

 THE CHAIR:  This is where you would have the function in here 

(indicating)? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes, correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What’re the dimensions of this? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I think it is 16 x 20 or 18 x 20. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It doesn’t look like 18 x 20. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Maybe it’s 16 x 20.  I know it is a good 20 or 24 

feet.  I don’t exact dimensions.  Is it not on the big print? 

 MR. GWOREK: Is it to scale? 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 Is that to scale? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is 25 feet from here to here (indicating).  

Then this can’t be more than about 8 feet.  If it is 8 feet, how’re 

you going to have two rows of tables with four people? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You laid that out to scale to make sure those 

tables would fit? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yah.  I feel like it’s 25 feet.  Maybe because 

there’s posts and there’s five feet between each white pillar.  And, I 

have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it’s what? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It’s 16 x 25. 
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 This says 31.7 here (indicating). 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR: So basically, you’d be serving out there, you said 

Friday and Saturday between nine and twelve. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, occasionally on Sunday? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any other questions on Appeal 

#6331A? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this just discussion we’re doing now? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Is this just discussion we’re doing now? 

 MR. GWOREK:  No, it’s --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Still the public hearing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I guess you would have to read the stipulations 

for the patio? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I did at the beginning. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did she agree to them? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you read them again? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I can read them again. 

 The hours of operation would be Friday and Saturday 9:00 to 12:00 

pm.  Sunday, what time? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Can I --- you want to know what time I could 

possibly have any alcohol outside at any time?  Correct? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MS. RIVERA: I just want to make sure that I’m --- 

 THE CHAIR:  The hours of operation of the patio when people would 

be out there. 

 MS. RIVERA:  So, on Friday night, definitely 9:00 to 12:00.  But 

on Saturday, it might be a little earlier if a party comes in. I might 

say 6:00.  I just don’t want to say something and not --- I want to 

make sure I’m --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, Friday is nine to twelve. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Saturday, I would say six to twelve. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what about Sunday? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Sunday?  I would say –- 

 THE CHAIR:   Give yourself some leeway. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I want to say it could be anytime from like twelve 

noon to nine o’clock at night.  And, that’s only once in a while.  

Nobody really comes in on a Sunday needing alcohol.  Like I said, my 

biggest events are on Saturday.  Sometimes Friday evening. 

 But if I had to give it a time and be confined to that, then I 

would say on a Sunday, to be safe, let’s say twelve to midnight.  

Which I know I’d never be there until midnight anyway.  But, if I had 

to be safe and give myself some hours of leeway, I’d say twelve to 

midnight.  Maybe even on Saturday, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are saying 28 people.  Can you show me how 28 

people and 7 tables would fit in that place?  How big are the tables? 

 MS. RIVERA:  The tables are about two and a half feet 

circumference.  And, I had four people to a table.  Those are smaller. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, that is what you have out there now? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I don’t have any tables out there right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, okay. 

 MS. RIVERA:  But we have those tables inside of the event room 

and they seem pretty small but it works.  People gather around and 

they put their plate to eat and they take off and dance.  So, I was 

getting four chairs because we use the four bar stools with that 

little table and it works. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Just so we’re clear on the hours as a lot of 

different times got thrown out. 

 Friday, you want 9:00 pm?  No earlier than 9:00 pm? 

 MS. RIVERA:  I would say, to be safe, I would say 7:00. 

 MR. GWOREK: Okay.  So, its 7:00 pm to midnight on Friday. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Saturday, it’s twelve to midnight? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 
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 MR. GWOREK: And, then Sunday twelve to twelve? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Just wanted to make sure everyone is on the same 

page. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  What are the stipulations we have now? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  All alcoholic beverages served in glass, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 No music or entertainment.  Meaning the door would have to be 

shut. 

 No amplification and or loudspeakers. 

 Approval would be good for one year renewed annually with no 

complaints. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else with regards to the patio? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  One clarification if you don’t mind.  Like the 

event hall, any alcohol that is served on this patio would only be in 

conjunction with an event happening. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Oh, correct. Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Not because somebody came in off the street and 

wants a drink. 

 MS. RIVERA: No, not at all. 

 MR. GWOREK:  How do you, what --- how do you get access to the 

patio?  Is it just from inside or is there a walkway out? 

 MS. RIVERA:   The patio from outside, you can into the patio and 

then the vestibule has doors on the side.  But what we would do is I 

am going to put a little gateway so that people can’t just walk on the 

patio from the outside.  So that would be closed off. It is about five 

feet. 

 So, I would put a gate there.  Otherwise, you can only get to the 

patio from inside the room.  You go into the vestibule and there’s a 

door on the right and it goes right out to the patio.  On the outside, 

I would make sure there is a fence there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, when I am looking at your drawing and looking 

at it more closely, you labeled this area as 20 x 12 feet.  Not 15 x 

25. 

 (Pause) 
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 MS. RIVERA:  Again, I am going to be honest.  I don’t know if I -

-- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m just saying if it is 12 feet, I don’t know how 

--- 12 by 20, I don’t how you’re going to get 28 people on there with 

tables on there. 

 The tables are two and a half feet, then that’s five feet.  That 

leaves seven feet of space for four chairs and people getting in and 

out of the chairs.  I don’t know how you are going to fit it. 

 MS. RIVERA:  The tables are 24 inches, to be exact. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So that would leave you with eight feet for 

chairs, front and back. It wouldn’t fit. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we have one option. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we care? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, you    care with the number. We care in as 

much as we can’t approve it for seven tables and twenty-eight people 

if twenty-eight people aren’t going to fit. 

 We need to know how many people max would fit. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Can we have like two scenarios where once I get the 

exact measurements it will be this is my number that I have to stay 

with as opposed to --- because to be honest, I didn’t think to get the 

measurement. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: You have a measurement of 20 x 12. 

 MS. RIVERA:  I don’t know I just thought or read that from a 

paper.  That’s why I’m saying I’m not --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s what it says. 

 MS. RIVERA:  It says it on the paper already? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says it on the paper. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay.  I have no problem doing less tables. 

 THE CHAIR:  One option would be we could --- we still have time 

on this one, right, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The patio one? 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  What we can do is continue the public hearing on the 

patio.  Come in with the right measurements, lay out the tables, how 
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many you want, hours of operation and then we can address that one 

specifically.   We can separate the two. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Take your time in designing it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think I want to see what it actually is going to 

be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Let’s just talk through the previous one.  Since 

it is closed, she needs an extension for the decision on it which she 

would.  So that is more of a request from her even though we closed to 

coincide with.  She would need an extension for the decision. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If she wants.  Or we could vote on the other one 

and this one becomes moot or not. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I don’t think anything is going to change on 

#6330.  It is what it is and what we have talked about. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MS. RIVERA:  For what one? 

 THE CHAIR:  That was the liquor license itself. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, can we have a motion on #6331 to continue 

the public hearing to the next meeting. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll continue #6331 to the next meeting. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As we stated earlier those in favor spoke for the 

restaurant liquor and that would be coincidental to the patio liquor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup.  Correct. 
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 C. APPEAL #6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. 

Ft. lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We do have a request for a table for Appeal #6332A 

which was 34-40 Matthews Street for Ryle Builders, LLC.  It’s a 3,000-

sf lot area variance.   

 They will need a 30-day extension at this time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  We have to vote on it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. I missed that. I thought he could go to 

the –- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We need one more. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay.  I’m sorry.  Can we have a motion for an 

extension on #6332A? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 D. APPEAL # 6339A, Application of Michael Berube for a 14.5’ 

rear yard setback variance for a new deck & stairway under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 11 Center Place, property of 

Michael LS. Berube in a CB zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  For this application, the applicant is not here.  

He would need a 35-day extension to carry him to the October meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:  Did we ask for an extension? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Um, he did not ask for an extension.  But I can 

reach out in the meantime and see what the issue is.  It was requested 

that he speak to me. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, can we deny it without prejudice and then he 

could reapply. 

 THE CHAIR:  What we understand is that the material is gone.  

It’s not on the property.  So, --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay.  I haven’t had contact with him. 

 I did contact the building department and they said a minimum 3 x 

3 landing would be required.  So that scales down what was requested. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we did ask him to reach out and he didn’t 

reach out.  And, he’s not here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Do you want to make a motion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to close the public hearing. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we need to see if anybody is here in favor or not 

like the last one?  Or no? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think, not on this one, no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we can ask if there is somebody speaking in 

favor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of 

Appeal #6339A? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing Appeal #6339A? 

 (No response) 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Make a motion to close the application. 

 MR. PUGLESE:  Seconded. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’m not sure what you are asking. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We just closed the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We just closed the public hearing.   

 

7:56 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 A. APPEAL #6340A, Application of Elks Lodge #1669 for a 

special exception to allow patio liquor under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The 

SKLE Holding Corp in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6340A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - That it be for members, only. 

 - There be no outdoor service of liquor. 

 - There be a 6-foot stockade fence all the way around it as 

set forth in the plan that was attached to it. 

 - Hours of operation would be the same as the Elks Club hours 

of operation. 

 - All alcoholic beverages would be served in glass, cups and 

not in original containers. 

 - No music or entertainment outdoors. 

 - No amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 - The approval would be good for one year and renewed 

annually if there are no complaints. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Gworek asked, do we want to limit it --- I know I stated this 

is a member’s club, but they do have guests.  Mr. O’Keefe pointed out 

that members can bring guests.  You’d have to be a member. I think it 

is implicit if it is a member’s club and a member can bring a guest 

and the guest could be there.  No one could come in off the street if 

they weren’t sponsored by a member.   Mr. Gworek wanted it on the 

record we are not just limiting it to members.   Mr. O’Keefe stated it 

would be members and their guests. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt it was pretty straight forward. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal #6340A has been approved. 
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 A. APPEAL #6330A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-

05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of Burma 

LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6330A with the 

following stipulations: 

 - Any alcohol on premises to be locked an event is going 

held. 

 - Events with liquor to be limited to Friday, Saturday and 

Sunday. 

 - There are no exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private. 

 - No alcohol to be served without food being served. 

 - No liquor be served while the daycare is in operation. 

 - Approval good for one year. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte had an issue with the children being on the property 

being taught dance and everything.  I just don’t think that liquor is 

a good mix for the children.   Plus, we have the daycare center in the 

same building.  I will be voting no. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that basically he thinks the applicant has 

good intentions.  I think the applicant is hardworking, but I also 

think that the applicant came in asking for a special exception under 

the rules that were established by the planning and zoning commission.   

If the planning and zoning commission deemed it appropriate to put 

other exceptions in which would have included this club, I wouldn’t 

have a problem with it.  But they limited it to five specific things 

and this club or event hall as has been described is not one of those 

five things under 4-01.32.   For that reason, I don’t know that we can 

grant it or that I could support it. 

 Mr. Gworek asked:    Is your main hold up ap legal position?   

Mr. O’Keefe responded that it does not fit in the definition of a 

restaurant as the applicant’s presentation has stated. 

 Mr. Pugliese asked if we have other places in town that operate 

similar to what she wants.  

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he is only voting on this application. 
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 Mr. Pugliese said he was asking.    

 Mr. O’Keefe said he didn’t know if they pre-existed zoning or he 

didn’t know what zones they are in.  I only know what is in front of 

us today is what we have to vote on today. 

 I’m sure that there are places in town that predate zoning.  Keep 

in mind, this is not a club.  Under 11-04, clubs are a different 

category altogether.   

 Golf courses are a different category. 

 Restaurants are restaurants. 

 So, it is not a restaurant, it is not a golf course, it’s not a 

club. 

 Mr. Gworek asked the definition of a club per our regulations.  

Would event falls fit in? 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out it doesn’t say restaurant/taverns for 

this.   But the clubs are 11-04.  But not for 4.01-32. 

 The Chair asked how is what she’s doing any different than say 

the Aqua Turf.  The Aqua Turf is not a restaurant.  It’s not a club.  

It is for events which is exactly what she is doing.  I don’t know.  

 I think it may not call it out specifically, but you’ve got the 

Aqua Turf, you’ve got a number of other event places and I am not 

talking clubs now in town.    

 In Wallingford you’ve got Zingarelli’s (sic) down there in 

Wallingford.  It’s nothing but --- it holds events, lay outs for 

specific events.  But it is not a restaurant. 

 Mr. O’Keefe responded he doesn’t know the regulations in 

Wallingford. 

 The Chair clarified there is a whole bunch of them around and 

there’s a number of them --- 

 Mr. LaPorte interjected:  Do they teach children? Do they have 

classes? 

 The Chair concurred they don’t teach children.  Again, we put a 

stipulation in there that there can be no liquor served when the 

children are on premises when the daycare center is in session.  And, 

it ends at 6:00 Monday thru Friday. 

 Mr. LaPorte asked:  That’s the daycare center.  How about the 

other center? 

 The Chair said he was sure at the Aqua Turf they have kids at 

events at weddings and they serve liquor.  There is no difference.  
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It’s the daycare that is the issue and they’re not going to serve 

liquor when the daycare is in session. 

 Mr. Lavallee stated that since it did come up during the public 

hearing portion of the food requirement for restaurant.  A 

clarification. I am not really adding to the record.  It’s just that 

the state liquor control says that hot meals must be regularly served.  

So, through the restaurant license there is that requirement.  Hot 

meals.  And, I believe that is why the kitchen is being retrofitted to 

be able to serve that to meet the qualifications for the restaurant. 

 It is your decision on whether it is a restaurant or not.  One 

thing. 

 But it does go hand in hand with the service of hot meals. 

 Mr. Gworek asked:  You are saying with that license they would be 

considered a restaurant although they are not planning to have food as 

a restaurant, per say. 

 Mr. Lavallee said he thought it was the ability to serve hot 

meals and not just have a café permit which would be prepared, 

packaged food. 

 The Chair further commented he was wondering, in the motion, do 

we need to include --- we are making an assumption that the restaurant 

is approved. Correct? 

 Could you amend your motion to include that this all contingent 

on the applicant getting the restaurant license? 

 Mr. Pugliese removed the second. 

 Mr. Gworek added an amendment: 

 - The application is contingent on the applicant receiving 

their restaurant licenses. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the problem he has is the presentation that was 

made specifically stated it wasn’t a restaurant.  She specifically 

stated uses she had for it and she hasn’t retracted those uses.  So, I 

think the restaurant application based on the totality of what I’ve 

heard is to attempt to sort of side step the regulation. 

 Mr. Gworek saw where he was coming from.  It stinks that we don’t 

have an explicit use stated. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out at planning and zoning you can do that.  

At planning and zoning they can amend the regulations to do that.  We 

can’t assume what they intended.  You know, it’s what they wrote. 
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 Mr. Pugliese said he was uncomfortable with the technicality.  I 

understand legally, there is no question about it.  But I feel it is 

more a situation of the applicant said something that had an impact on 

our decision without her realizing what those words meant.  I’m not 

sure that I feel comfortable with denying it just for that reason. 

 Mr. O’Keefe confirmed that he did ask her today if it was going 

to be a restaurant and she said “no”. 

 Mr. Pugliese said Mr. O’Keefe’s definition of a restaurant is 

probably different than her’s.  She is probably thinking of people 

coming in off the street one at a time.  You sit them, you serve them, 

you also offer alcohol.  That’s my definition of a restaurant.  

 So, from a technical point of view, I am not sure.  I wouldn’t 

consider that a restaurant either but that doesn’t mean that I would 

say it in such a way or feel that it would deny me the ability to have 

alcohol for an event hall. 

 And, changing the subject, having to do with the children.  First 

of all, we’ve got documents that say that they’re good with that.  The 

Little Rascals Daycare doesn’t have an issue.   She has told us that 

she will make sure that there is no alcohol being served when children 

are there.   And, she’s only asking for permission for herself to 

bring the alcohol in and sell it.  She already has the ability to 

allow people to come in and bring their own alcohol.   So that issue 

could be standing right now and we wouldn’t know it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he might feel differently if she had restaurant 

permission and she came in with a floor plan for a restaurant or 

tavern. But she hasn’t. 

 And, she hasn’t indicated that it is going to be a restaurant or 

a tavern. She is going to be renting it out. 

 Mr. Gworek felt that was less obtrusive.   

 Mr. Pugliese noted it was like Testa’s. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it is not something you can ask for a special 

exception. 

 Mr. Gworek noted the state considers that license to be a 

restaurant.  I understand.   

 Mr. O’Keefe said the children doesn’t bother him because I think 

that has been covered.  It’s just may be the technicality but I’m 

stuck on that. 
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 Roll Call:  Pugliese:  Yes 

    O’Keefe:  No 

    LaPorte:  No 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  Yes  

 

  Appeal #6330A has been denied. 
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 B. APPEAL #6331A, Application of Denise Rivera for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma, LLC in a B zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6332A, Application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq. 

Ft. lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C), 

property of Ryle Builders LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing. 
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 D. APPEAL # 6339A, Application of Michael Berube for a 14.5’ 

rear yard setback variance for a new deck & stairway under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 11 Center Place, property of 

Michael LS. Berube in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to deny without prejudice for failure 

to appear and to get in touch with the planning and zoning department.  

Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 Mr. Lavallee asked The Chair to go over the rules for reapplying 

is something is denied. 

 The Chair advised basically, if your appeal has been denied, you 

can reapply in six months unless there is a significant change to the 

appeal.  Then you can reapply. 

 If the applicant comes in with basically the same thing with a 

tweak here, basically, you have to go a full six months. 

 If you make a significant change and I think you can review that 

with staff on what the significant change would be, then we can hear 

it again within the six-month period. 

 Ms. Rivera had questions.   

 The Chair pointed out we have closed this item.  You can work it 

out with Dave. We can’t discuss it now. 

 Ms. Rivera continued to comment we can bring in all the alcohol 

we want, it’s just that restaurant license.  It just sounds so 

confusing.  I guess I am just feeling a little bad about the whole 

situation.  I put a lot of time into this. 

 Mr. Lavallee advised we do verbatim Minutes so you will be able 

to read through those.   The Chair said on the town website you will 

see under the Minutes/Agendas, it will be word for word what was 

covered. 

 Ms. Rivera said she understood.  She heard everything. 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee said there is nothing more for this evening but we 

do have three new applications for next time. 

  

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:13 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 
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